
                   CAN EVERYONE HAVE THEIR SAY?

                           C. McKibbin
           Centre for Mathematics and Science Education
                  QUT, Kelvin Grove, Queensland

     The "will to govern" needs to be understood less in terms of its 
      success than in terms of the difficulties of 
      operationalizing it (Miller & Rose. 1990, p. 11).

In this paper I shall address some of the difficulties associated with 
Queensland's Department of Education policy initiatives inducing 
parent participation in schooling (See McKibbin & Cooper, 1995), 
as they exist five years after the release of Focus on Schools 
(1990).  Some of the problems can be explained in terms of the 
technicalities associated with the bureaucratic organisation of 
populations on a large scale.  I shall draw upon work from Miller 
and Rose (1990) and on Foucault's notion of `governmentality' and 
`self-government' (1991) to understand some `problems of the 
present'.  

According to Foucault (1988), the state has its own finality with 
its future dependent upon the relations between a `living 
population and its environment', and `those problems of 
individual behaviour inside the population' (p. 161).  Political 
rationality exists through and exploits the use of existing sites 
of knowledge and power.  One such site is the school.  Another is 
the family.  The family becomes an instrument for gauging the 
condition of the population (Foucault, 1991, p. 100), and the 
means of increasing its life chances (Donzelot, 1979).  The 
desires of state and family also coincide.  In the striving for 
better scholastic achievements, or better conduct, the 
contemporary `psychoanalytic' network provides the means for 
consensus between family and school (Donzelot, 1979), by 
providing the means of installing new norms and values within the 
population, mainly via assessment procedures, counselling of 
various sorts and social authority associated with expertise 
(Miller and Rose, 1990). 

The practical problems associated with bridging gaps between two 
distinct governmental sites such as the family and the school 
became apparent.  To demonstrate the difficulties of setting up 
new social reforms of increased parent participation, I will 
comment on the extent to which these programmes depend upon 
existing `technologies of government' and `techniques of the 



self' to attain desired outcomes.  Even though I could discuss 
many aspects associated with political-moral rights claims for 
democratic participation, I am limited in this paper, to 
concentrating on just one aspect, that is, the necessary 
`techniques of the self' to enable such participation to occur.       

In (McKibbin & Cooper, 1995), it was demonstrated that the 
normative reaction of disappointment led some parents to locate 
the means of gaining skills and locating structures where they 
could participate. Some of the issues which hindered their 
success, were associated with the differing roles and statuses of 
the parent, the teacher and the administrator.  Issues which 
presented themselves to be addressed during the project were: 

parents feeling more alienated at high school than at primary 
school, and a lack of confidence to speak in formal school 
settings.  Some parents felt comfortable speaking informally 
about issues which related to their students only.  There 
appeared to be recognition in the school for the more 
`traditional' parent role.  Decision making was made difficult 
for parents due to their lack of prior knowledge of school 
procedures, together with the complexities of issues at hand.  
The need for school staff to conform to formal bureaucratic 
procedures and accountability was often weighed up against a lack 
of similar responsibilities for parents.  The parent role was 
unclear within new management structures.  The role of principal 
as expert/manager was seen as vital to bring about effective 
parent participation.  

Some responses to devolution policy initiatives/outcomes  

Critics respond in different ways to these new education policy 
initiatives, and I will now discuss some of these.  In light of 
the moves to promote devolution strategies in schools, scepticism 
and uncertainty has been widespread amongst some education 
critics.  Within educational institutions and the broader 
community, there is a divide on several counts.  Firstly the 
goals of education are not seen uniformly. Debates about the 
direction of education are shaped by habitual oppositions between 
rival principles and beliefs held by some academics, teachers, 
parents, and students themselves.  

For instance, Connell, Ashenden, Kessler & Dowsett (1982) looked 
at the relationship between family, school and workplace, and the 
structures that shape them.  They perceive as deficient, school 
systems which produce anything less than `equal opportunity' for 
all.  Other critics claim that education is now treated as a 
consumer commodity where emphasis has shifted from philosophical, 



ideological principles of `social justice' and `democracy', to 
those of `consumerism' or a market-place mentality (Angus in
Dawkins, 1991:234; Connors et al in Chapman and Dunstan, 1990:94; 
Apelt and Lingard,1991:11; Porter et al 1993:15; Lingard, 
1991:88).  Bob Lingard claims: `Questions of equity and 
participatory democracy are important...and need to be returned 
to an agenda which has disfigured schooling policy by regarding 
it merely as an economic tool' (Lingard in Lingard, Knight and 
Porter 1993:33).  

Fazal Rizvi emphasises the importance of participative, 
collaborative decision-making by the whole community, rather than 
from `a central bureaucracy'.
     The crises facing Australia require a response that is 
     developed collectively and collaboratively, and not simply 
     imposed upon parents and teachers by a central bureaucracy 
     claiming to possess the truth about our national interest, 
     and how it can only be enhanced by a mandated view of 
     education and its organisation.

     Devolution should therefore signify a collective learning 
     activity which is essential for the creation of a humane 
     society.  Ultimately, however, the view of devolution we 
     accept would depend on the assumptions we make about the 
     nature of human capacities.  If we share with Dewey a `faith 
     in the capacities of human beings; faith in human 
     intelligence and in the power of pooled and co-operative 

     experience', then socially democratic modes of organisation 
     would not only become possible, but would also be considered 
     essential for the regeneration of the human spirit in and
    through education (Rizvi, 1994:5).                                 

Rizvi also emphasises the importance of participative, 
collaborative decision-making by `the whole community', and uses 
terms such as `socially democratic modes of organisation' to 
promote these human ideals.  Descriptions of devolution range 
from concerns such as a loss of human cooperation by an 
overbearing and uncaring educational bureaucracy, to consumerism, 
privatisation, and corporate managerialism, which have all been 
placed under the banner of `economic rationalism'.  Not only have
academics had reactions to school restructuring, but principals 
and teachers have also voiced a lack of faith in policy makers 
and central office bureaucrats.

General theoretical models are applied then, by critics in an 
effort to gauge the effectiveness of a complex range of policies 
which draw on `the family', `the school', `the workplace' and 
`higher education' systems. Even so, critics are confused about 



the relation between the family, the school and state education
because they want to understand these developments as if they were 
driven by democratic rights located as the principles underlying 
Australia's historical basis for compulsory education (Angus, 
1991, 233,249;Apelt and Lingard, 1991:5; Connors et al, 1990:75; 
Porter et al, 1993:1).  However, the popular school system was 
not founded on democratic rights.  As Hunter (1993) has 
demonstrated, schools pre-existed `democracy'.

According to Ian Hunter (1994), `...educational critique fails to 
grasp that the capacities of the reflective person emerge only 
after individuals have been initiated into the acts of self-
concern and self-regulation' (Hunter, 1994, p. 57).  He suggests 
that available religious techniques of Christian self-government 
were used within schooling to promote the self reflective, self-
governing individual during Eighteenth century, Absolutist times.  
This governmental apparatus of compulsory schooling created the 
conditions to develop capacities for individuals to be rational, 
self-reflective and hopefully, self-governed.  This occurred 
beforedemocratic government was the norm.  

Hunter states that democracy became possible due to this 
rationality of the individual and as a means to distribute an 
even chance to participate in decisions which affected the 
individual.  He states: `...to turn the self-reflective person 
into the foundation of the education system...' obscures the 
historical facts upon which two disparate systems of 
organisation, the bureaucracy and the Christian (later Humanist) 
pastoral technologies became joined to become what we now know as 
the compulsory state school system (p. 61). Hunter's explanation 
alludes to the fact that `...the liberal and democratic virtues 
of the school system are in fact the direct outcome of its 
bureaucratic organisation and its pastoral pedagogy' (p. 60).  
Usually to be a part of that ethos, however, one would be 
educated into its techniques of ethical comportment and the 
regimes of operation required to perform a duty suitable to the 
needs of the times, within availabletechnological advances. 

The above quotations reflect the enormous energy poured into 
research and current debate on the various `expectations' of 
schooling, and highlight some ways in which debates on schooling 

are posed.  Hunter (1994) alludes to philosophical debates based 
on principles, which he claims take two forms.  One is derived 
from `liberal political and moral philosophy', where the 
`democratic community [is seen to be] composed of rational 
individuals'.  The other is what he terms `Marxian social 
theory', where it is not individuals that count, but `classes or 
communities' (p. 1).  These principles are reflected by some



commentators as the foundation and driving force of schooling.  
However, since the mid-nineteenth century in Australia and 
Britain, there has been a close relation between the mass school 
system and the state's interest in forming a literate, pacific, 
healthy and productive population - a population made thinkable 
by means of surveys of `moral' statistics.  Ian Hunter (1994) 
elaborates on the historical formation of state schooling, and 
how to limit our expectations of it.                                                          
     
Nevertheless, there are difficulties of applying some of these 
perspectives to pressing problems at the chalkface, reshaping 
schools, and enlisting teachers in educational change.  Examples 
from (McKibbin & Cooper, 1995) indicate the lack of cohesion or 
predicability of the human condition, which has consequences for 
our social organisation.  There is also a clear underestimation 
of the enormous amounts of time spent on organisation, the need 
for skilling, negotiating and networking in order to attempt to 
gainsupport and encourage parent participation.  

On the one hand, it has been stated that `inherent human 
rationality and will', and `faith in the capacities of human 
beings; faith in human intelligence and in the power of pooled 
and co-operative experience', will sustain our organisations.  On 
the other, the case-study material shows that no such utopian 
condition exists due to a myriad of organisational and resource 
factors upon which success depends.

The limitations encountered in (McKibbin & Cooper, 1995) can be 
seen from a different perspective; that is, they can be seen as 
based in `technical' limitations rather than `humanist' 
philosophy.  I am interested in less idealistic, but more 
practical ways of knowing and explaining the various technical 
components or technologies of schools and their complexities.  
This is not to dismiss the role of `ideals' as forces which 
propel conceptions of "proper and desired ends".  However, little 
attention is paid to `the means' ofacquiring such ends.  

The School Community

Descriptions of the various expectations placed upon the 
educational bureaucracy indicate that there is a lack of 
understanding of the contingency factors, as well as the 
`building' components of such reforms. For instance, before any 
parent participation program became possible at the school, the 
school community had to be defined.  Our action research study 
which developed from the Parent Survey, attempted to locate the 
school community as well as its concerns.  After hours of 
research about how to construct the survey, it was sent back and 
forth across the senior school and university staff members for



comments.  The non-English speaking background students were 
targeted through their co-ordinator, and the current Aboriginal 
and Torres Strait Islander Students through their support 
officer.  The parent questionnaire was sent out in late September 
via students during Home Group.  Notices were placed in the 

weekly school newsletter and teachers were alerted to hand out 
and collect surveys via the school's morning notices.  Phone 
calls were made over several days at the end of the year to 
gather as many anonymous surveys as possible.  Often, parents 
were either not home, or home phone numbers wereincorrect. 

It took newsletter articles, phone calls, school morning notices, 
as well as invitations to parents and teachers to communicate and 
encourage participation.  Members of the parent group targeted 
other minority groups to attend monthly meetings.  A major social 
event was organised by school personnel, students and parents to 
help `create' a sense of community also.  Networks were 
established and broadened with other parent bodies and 
Departmental officers, especially Parent Development Officers. A 
mutually agreed school space was found for parents to call their 
own.                                                  
                 

Even so, with all the effort and time by school and university 
staff, only 367 surveys had been received by the end of the 
school year.  The Principal was unsure how many family sets were 
within that school's community.  Of those parents/guardians who 
answered the survey questions, only 40 were interested in any 
further discussions of issues relating to the survey.  
Invitations were sent out accordingly to those parents/guardians 
by the Deputy Principal, with thirty-two accepting, and twenty 
actually attending theresults dissemination meeting.              

So, rather than imagining that it is `the norm' for democratic 
parent participation to occur, in fact it was quite the reverse.  
It was not inevitable that the community could or should 
participate.  They were actually being enticed to do so.  After 
locating almost 50% of the approximate parent body in responses, 
of those only 5% wanted to make formal contact with the school 
and the university staff for further discussions. Of those 5%, 
only 0.5% continued with ongoing participation in the project.  
How can we ever have parents who are `truly representative' of 
the school community, (a common catchcry from administrators), 
when these results show it was only those who had the initial 
skills and interest to fill in the survey, had the time and 
energy to come to school meetings, had the skills and certain 
knowledges to participate in the meetings, and the courage to 
keep going?  Only a handful of parents have remained actively 



involvedas parent participants.  

In an effort to follow up on the parent concerns, however, what 
was unexpectedly encountered, was the lack of structures or 
possible avenues for parents to have their issues addressed.  
Having no `official' voice for action on survey results, the 
reactions of disappointment led some parents to push even further
with their participation. The lesson is clear: rather than 
imagining that there is already a `school community' in place, 
one has to take account of the time and resources needed to 
locate and nurture it. 
            

Democratic Participation

Before democratic participation can become a reality, what is 
required are various `technologies of government'.  These are 
pragmatic and practical, structural elements such as the Parent 
Survey, the means of computation and calculation (Miller & Rose, 

1990), and various organisational and meeting procedures, which 
enabled participation to become a reality.  These worked in 
conjunction with `techniques of the self', such as the need to 
develop personal capacities to participate.  An example of this 
is shown in one parent's attempt to participate:                  

     I know I am not the only parent who becomes unsure and 
hesitant, and more importantly, easily dissuaded in presenting my 
ideas to a large group in a meeting format - ideas which may make 
sense, be deeply felt and possibly widely shared, but which may 
not be easily translated into a question to be answered, or 
decision to be taken.  For this reason, I found it very 
supportive at this stage of my eldest daughter's education, to be 
given continuing invitations through the project to talk with 
other parents about their own and their students' experiences of 
High School -to work out what were important issues, and what 
could be "talked over", and "let go".  And then the Project, 
through Catherine's questioning, challenged me to decide where I 
could be involved comfortably and to `choose' an area where I 
would feel happy to ask other parents and students if they would 
like to be involved, and where I did not expect the barriers to 
parent participation tobe too daunting.

There are prerequisites to participation, such as being `educated 
into ... techniques of ethical comportment'.  This was necessary 
within the project to enable parents to articulate and 
communicate their particular concerns, before they could possibly 
be addressed.  Constant practice enabled more skills and 
attributes to be developed.  Skills and rights do not emerge just 



because we are human.  

Just how democratic can we be?

Two points can now be made about participation.  First, we have 
noted, following Hunter, that educational systems were not 
organised democratically in the past.  Second, the notion of 
democratic participation cannot be seen as `absolute' or 
`universal' as a form of government.  Jeffrey Minson (1993) 
remarks: `How much participatory democracy is feasible is of 
course a matter of debate' (1993, p. 190).  He, like Hunter, 
claims that there are prerequisites to practising democratic 
participation.  There are formal procedures which require some 
knowledge.  

In the absence of a homogeneous community, Minson asserts, 
participatory democracy is not a universal theory which can be 
bandied around as a political ideal to which we should aspire.  
Not only is it an outcome of self reflection and self 
problematisation, it is site specific.  It can take many forms 
depending on the negotiation skills required and the procedures 
which need to be used for the task.  

Minson claims that the republican ideal of working towards the 
common good is not possible when it comes down to decision-
making.  This is so for two reasons.  Firstly, the ethical 
components of decision-making mean that `self-reflection' mostly 
becomes `self-interest' in many instances.  Secondly, one could
participate in numerous meetings across many organisational 
cultures, each requiring different `competence and style' as well 
as following different but necessary organisational procedures.  

    Participation in a democratic organisation thus requires the 
     cultivation of a definite ethical competence and style 
     through which, at the same time, organisations conduct their 
     business and persons conduct themselves within these 
     organisations' (Minson, 1993, p. 202).  

The important thing to note here is that each person at a meeting 
is there in a certain capacity with a corresponding social 
status.  This is where the lack of `common unity' becomes 
apparent, and where the various civic duties and capacities of 
education stakeholders, together with the legal aspects of 
schooling, present some complexities for understanding 
`democratic' participation.

In conclusion, there are many factors which can facilitate as 
well as hinder effective parent participation. I have tried to 



verify through practical `on the ground' application, whether 
some existing theoretical perspectives are adequate to explain 
the limitations experienced by project members, as well as others
in the field.  The ideal that every member of a democratic 
community should be able to participate appears to be a 
pragmatic, political concept.  What is not understood, however, 
is that it takes lots of time, lots of effort and commitment by 
many.  We found that when the `school community' was briefly 
assembled, it was not homogeneous.  Nor was it self-organising.     

By mapping the terrain, the complexities and sometimes limited 
successes of policy initiatives, can be suggested from a far more 
practical perspective than those offered by academic critique, 
denoting `liberal' humanist ideals.  For instance, some of the 
problems associated with broad program initiatives intersecting 
two distinct social institutions, are that they are grounded in 
various territorial differences with associated customs, rituals, 
habits, expectations and technical limitations.  An understanding 
of the domains of the family, the school and their part in 
contemporary `liberal' government, will provide a better position 
for us to seek appropriate and potential pathways towards more 
successful parent participation. 
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